


[bookmark: _gjdgxs]CANTERBURY DISTRICT LOCAL PLAN EXAMINATION

Notes of the Pre-Hearing Meeting 
held at the Guildhall, St Peter’s Place, Canterbury
on Wednesday 13 May 2015 at 10.00 


Introduction
1. The Inspector, Mike Moore BA (Hons) MRTPI CMILT MCIHT, welcomed the participants to the meeting.  He introduced himself and explained that he was a Chartered Town Planner and Transport Planner and had been appointed by the Secretary of State to carry out an Examination into the soundness of the Canterbury District Local Plan (LP).  

2. The Inspector introduced the Programme Officer (PO), Angela Furlong, explaining that the PO’s role was impartial.  The role was to assist the Inspector with administrative and procedural matters and to act as a channel of communication between the Inspector, the Council and other parties.  She would ensure that the Hearing sessions were arranged, and documentation received, recorded and distributed.  The Examination Library would be maintained by the PO.  

3	The Council’s Barrister Celina Colquhoun, introduced herself, and the Planning Policy Team on behalf of Canterbury City Council.  

4.	The Inspector went over a few key factors about the examination:  

· There is no Inquiry into objections but an Examination into the soundness of the LP.  While the Inspector will have regard to the representations made, he is not required to respond to them.

· The Examination started with the submission of the LP and will end with the submission of the Inspector’s report, unless the Examination is aborted at an earlier stage.

· The Inspector’s starting point is the assumption that the Council has submitted what they consider to be a sound Plan.

· The Council has asked him to recommend any main modifications to the plan that are necessary to make it sound or legally compliant.  In order to meet the statutory requirements the Council would have to make the recommended main modifications before it could adopt the plan.  
· Any recommended main modifications will need to have been the subject of consultation and he would take into account the representations received on those changes.  

· Since he is concerned only with the soundness of the plan, main modifications can only be recommended to remedy unsoundness.  Other minor changes are a matter for the Council and not for him.  

· The final representations on the LP were made before it was  submitted for Examination.  With limited exceptions therefore the only additional written submissions that will be accepted are those which the Inspector has asked for in relation to the Matters and Issues that he has identified.

5.	The Inspector stressed that at the Meeting no evidence would be heard or discussion allowed as to the merits of cases or representations.  It was limited purely to the matters on the Agenda, which dealt with the administrative matters relating to the Hearings later in July 2015.

6. A note of the proceedings would be circulated after the Meeting and would be made available on the Councils’ website.  The Inspector’s Guidance Notes would be updated in the light of the discussion and circulated in their final form.  

Guidance Notes
7. The Inspector took the Meeting through the Guidance Notes  (previously circulated and available at the Meeting) and explained that the examination was to be held in two stages the first starting on Tuesday 14 July and the second starting on Tuesday 29 September.
	
Paragraphs 1-2 – Dealt with in introduction.

Paragraphs 3-4  - The Role of the Inspector and the Programme Officer - The Inspector emphasised that the PO should be the first point of contact for anyone involved in the Examinations.  The Inspector stated he should only be contacted directly at the PHM or at the individual Hearing sessions.  He should not be approached outside the hearings or at breaks.  

Mr Graham Cox said he had been having trouble getting replies to emails and phone messages from the PO.  The PO apologised and said she would be working full time on this from Monday 18 May.

Paragraphs 5–12 - The purpose and nature of the Examination

John Bowles asked re paragraph 10 if a report would be produced on the soundness of the plan after stage 2 or if at the Duty to co-operate stage if the plan was found unsound the examination will carry on regardless?  The Inspector said that he would cross the bridge of a problem of that kind arising at stage 1 if and when  he came to it, depending on the circumstances at that time.

Malcolm Harris said that only 2,489 reps had been received but these were only from the second stage.  What about the reps from 2013, had the Inspector seen these?
The Council indicated that they had summarised these representations as they were supposed to and these summaries had been sent to the Inspector.

Nick Eden-Green said that reps from the early stage had been  cut up into separate bits and details missed and detailed arguments and their logic lost.  The Inspector indicated that he had  access to all the reps in their intact form that were made at the submission stage.

Barry Gore said that the Council had said there was no need to make representation at the second stage that the earlier reps would be seen, but only now realised these wouldn’t be.  Canterbury City Council said that they would never have discouraged people from making further reps at the second stage.  They would look at their previous correspondence and let the Inspector know what it has said.  
Barry Gore said that a letter to the Gazette had not been responded to by the Council?

The Revd Wilson also said that he had been told that all reps from the first round of consultation would be sent to the Inspector.  The Inspector stated that he had all the reps from submission stage on the 2014 draft.

Ann Blatherwick said her son had written in 2 years ago and was told he didn’t have to write in again.

Jeremy Baker – CDLP5 page 11-13 sent out by Canterbury City council saying ‘you don’t have to write in again’.  

Celina Colquhoun asked that as the Council didn’t have any of the letters with them could she come back to the Inspector at a later date with a full explanation.  The Inspector agreed and asked her to produce a further note by the following week.  He also agreed that if someone who had made representations on the submission plan had asked for earlier representations to be included then these could be forwarded to him.  Other parties could include earlier representations  as an appendix to any further written statement.

Graham Cox asked if Ian Brown Assistant director of Planning couldn’t answer these questions now at the PHM.  The Inspector advised Mr Cox that it was a matter for the Council as to how they wished to be  represented.  

Richard Norman asked if they would know in advance what parts of the plan they would be invited to attend on.  The Inspector explained it would  be on  areas they have addressed in their representations on the submission plan and want changed, others were asked at his choice i.e. Natural England/Southern Water.

Sian Pettman asked if a group was invited to one or more session but wanted to come along to another what should they do?  The Inspector asked her to speak to the PO who would make a list of these people, then he would make the decision.

Bernadette Fisher said that to be fair people who thought their early submissions were going to be seen by the Inspector should be told they weren’t, to do justice by them.  People will think they have been seen.  The Inspector explained that the early stage submissions would have been considered by the Council, then the Plan moves through different stages, the early reps are summarised and help inform the next stage. 

Tim Carlyle – they had sent a 300 page document to the council and their efforts should be seen verbatim.    The Inspector had set out his position and the Council had said they would reply. 

Geoff Meardon – Traffic issues were not on the matters, issues and questions (MIQ) and he was not sure when to bring this up as it affects all issues?  
The Inspector said that traffic issues were included, particularly under Infrastructure but he would look at making this clearer.  

Jeremy Baker – his letter stated he wished to appear and believed the Inspector had all his comments, can these be sent to the Inspector now for consideration.  

Nick Eden-Green asked if all the early comments had been fully analysed he believed all stage 1 and stage 2 reps had been sent to the Inspector in full.  He believed the Inspector should consider both.  

Dr Wendy Le-Las – a major problem has arisen over the consultation, lots of documents had been submitted by Canterbury City Council but not seen by the consultees, this was an unfair process.  The Inspector replied that comments could be made on the new material in any further written statements relating to his MIQ.  In relation to the previous reps he wanted to see the Council’s reply.   As he had indicated, where there had been a specific request for him to see the previous reps in the submission plan comments he would accept them.

The Council said it would provide a list of the new documents and  would endeavour to assist, documents are publicly available.  Dr Wendy Le-Las this would leave little time for people to look at them and comment on.  Additional documents never went to consultation including Infrastructure Delivery Plan & Traffic issues.  

Geoff Meaden asked if the Council’s reply would be made public.  The Inspector answered that all letters between him and the Council  will go on the website.

Huw Edwards – had the Council responded to letter dated 1 April in the last few days?  The Inspector said it had.

Emily Shirley – can they put in their own views on how early submissions should be dealt with?  Inspector replied that the starting point was the Council’s response.  He was aware of their concern.

Celina Colquhoun – legal issues would come under the Legal hearing session.  

Valerie Scott asked for confirmation on the deadline for further submissions.  Inspector – 17 June now not 10 June as in the draft Guidance notes 
   
Paragraphs 13-16 – Representations on the Local Plan

The Inspector emphasised that written representations carried the same weight as those made orally at the Hearings and he would have equal regard to them.  The Inspector asked that those who had indicated that they wished to attend Hearings should consider whether in that context written representation would be sufficient to put forward their views.  There is also no requirement for participants at hearings to submit further statements.  The deadline for finalising the method of representation is Wednesday 10 June 2015.  

The right to participate in a Hearing session extends only to those who have proposed changes to the submitted LP.  However, the Inspector can invite others whose contribution would be needed to enable him to test the soundness of the plan. 

Paragraphs 17-21 – The procedure at the Hearing Sessions

The Inspector indicated that the sessions would commence on 14 July, the detailed procedural points being in the Guidance Notes.  There are some issues on which many people had indicated that they wish to be heard.  In that context, while individual respondents may have a right to be heard there was no benefit in hearing the same point being made several times.  Where, for example, several respondents were opposing a particular proposal it would assist if they could agree to be represented by an individual from their number.  Where a planning consultancy is representing several clients on the same matter and they hold the same views could one person represent them all rather than each have their own advocate?  

The question was asked that the Duty to Co-operate should be a longer session than on the programme plan?  The Inspector said he wanted focused discussions but would consider this.

John Bowles asked if submissions could be made on sessions that they weren’t involved in.  The Inspector replied that they shouldn’t make further written statements on issues that they had not raised already on the submission plan.  Where  further statements in on the Matters, Issues & Questions were made they  would carry the same weight as appearing in person.

Dr Le-Las thought July was not a good month for the hearings as people would be on holiday.  The Inspector said that whenever the sessions were held someone would be away and that it was possible to ask other people to attend on your behalf.  

Tim Carlyle – can people comment on the Council’s main modifications.  
The Inspector said that any main modifications would ultimately be recommended by him.  However, it would be useful if any likely main modifications were  available before the relevant hearing so they could be discussed there  It would be an evolving process which should result in a list of main modifications on which there would be  a six week consultation period before he finalised his report.  

Mr Little – If there were any main modifications made when would the public know what they were and would they be consulted on? 
Inspector – following the consultation on the main modifications he would then produce a report.  

Paragraphs 24-37 – Preparation and submission of further material 
 
The Inspector stated that in any further statements there was no need to attach extracts from documents that were already in the library.  In referring to documents however the Inspector said it would be important to state the page or paragraph number that was being relied on, not just the name of the document.  If necessary a copy of a relevant extract could be included as an appendix to the statement.  

Mr Little said he hadn’t received the Guidance Notes and so couldn’t follow the meeting.  The Inspector explained that copies of the document were available on the table at the back of the hall.  

The question was asked if it was possible to propose additional questions.  The inspector said that the agenda was driven by his MIQ and these would be considered later in the meeting.  

Huw Edwards said that he had received a position statement from KCC and CCC which contradicts the response the Inspector had received from Canterbury two days ago, this threw into question the soundness of this plan.  The deadline was four weeks ago but circulated last week re Sturry Crossing/Relief Road.  Had the Inspector seen it as it calls into question the Housing Strategy?  The Inspector said that he had not received any further documents on this.  Celina Colquhoun said that the statement was sent directly to the developer linked with the Sturry Relief Road.  The Position Statement could be sent to the Inspector.  Huw Edwards said that the position statement turned upside down the housing trajectory which was not now deliverable.  Celina Colquhoun said this was a matter for the Inspector to consider at the hearings.  The Inspector agreed that this was a matter for further statements and the hearings and that the position statement should be sent to him and go on the website.  

Graham Cox – there were numerous references to the ‘Public Domain’ but many people not professional and were unable to go on the website all day to look, can’t all new material be sent with an email link? It was important that all parties on email receive these.
The Inspector asked that Canterbury send him an up to date list of documents in the library.  That this also be sent out to consultees who made representations.  

Mr Little asked that the Council send out all the relevant documents.

Emily Shirley asked if all those people who made comment the first time round get the chance to comment on all these other documents, in total 97 documents not seen.  The Inspector said that  it was for the Council to decide  what documents they were relying on and other parties should provide the library with any documents they were relying on. Celina Colquhoun said if this was a legal issue it would be covered in the legal process of the plan.

The Rev Wilson said that the LP should be a Community Plan.  People were being disenfranchised by documents not being seen - ‘some evidence had been collected retrospectively. 

Jeremy Baker said that a list of Core Documents should be available.  The council had excluded 26 evidence based documents only 42 submitted and not been consulted on this was unfair to the public.  The plan itself refers to 75 documents which were not before the Inspector so how could he judge the soundness without them.  Some draft documents were still being consulted on or not yet adopted.  A full public consultation was needed now to update all the documents and provide a full evidence base.

Jeanne Taylor – one very important document not available was the ‘Infrastructure Delivery Plan’ very limited consultation.  Had their representations been forwarded to the Inspector, this needed to be available to all to consult on.

Mr Little – wanted to endorse what had been said and said that that he had written to the council 18 months ago saying the process was flawed, that documents were missing.  If using documents that were being relied on especially the Sustainability Appraisal.  Documents were provided to the company without seeing the sites in person so they are relying on what the Council had told them.  The whole thing was nonsense so the process should be scrapped and started again.

The Inspector said he had seen the comments on the Infrastructure Delivery Plan.  There is a session on Legal Compliance where these issues will be covered and further statements could be made.

Jeanne Taylor said that in Paragraph 30 of the Guidance Notes, no date had been given for responses by the Council.  This should be available before the hearings so comments can be made on it.  The Inspector indicated that everyone had the same deadline - the Council included.  The PO would not share any statements until after the submission deadline.  

The Inspector explained there was a 3,000 word limit on further statements, if the original representation said what was needed then it did not need to be repeated.  
He indicated that any further written evidence should be limited to responding to the MIQ.  It should not add in any new representations and those making further submissions should not stray beyond their original representation.  In other words there should be no ‘new’ representations except in limited circumstances.  
These circumstances included where something new had arisen since representations were submitted – the note set out what to do if that occurs.  There were examples in the Guidance Note in para 28 – the publication of the 2012-based sub national household projections and the additional documents added to the evidence base by the Council since consultation took place on the submission plan.  Comments could also be made on any main modifications that may be promoted during the course of the examination.  
The deadline for submission of further statements on the Stage 1 Matters (Matters 1 to 7) was noon on Wednesday 17 June 2015 (a change to the Guidance Notes).  The deadline for Stage 2 was noon on Wednesday 2 September 2015.  These deadlines would give all relevant parties time to read the statements before the hearings.  

Statements of common ground between parties were encouraged.

Bob Sellwood was concerned that 3,000 words on Matter 2, covering 24 questions on housing over two days can they make separate reps for both days issues, lots of points to cover?  
The Inspector replied that  the Council had to respond to every issue so it had the hardest task in keeping within the limit.  Comments needed to be cogent.  There was no need to go into detail over what had already been said.  A focussed argument should be put forward.  If all the evidence was in the earlier  submission then just point to relevant paragraphs.  However, he would adopt a common sense approach if parties were working in the spirit of the word limit.  He was still considering how to run the really large hearing sessions.  He may possibly manage housing in two separate parts, once he has a clear idea of the numbers attending.

Graham Cox said that there was a variety of ways that the process was different now to previously and encouraged common ground.  Can pre discussions in private where Council and parties can come to an agreement be a way of saving time?  The Inspector said that he would encourage working together to find common ground but that he would not be directly involved.

Jan Pahl said that if appearing should they be planning ahead?  Inspector replied that participants  do not have to put in a further statement if you are appearing and can rely on the earlier comments on the submission plan.  

Mr Little said that if there are any secret meetings he wants to be involved in them.  The Inspector said that he would not be involved in any meetings outside the hearings and the PHM.

Mr Little asked the Inspector which site visits he would be visiting - only the ones the Council want him to see?  How can the Inspector establish fair non-biased views and compare sites that have been embellished and come to a reasonable conclusion.  The SA is flawed.  The Inspector said that he was examining the Council’s plan but if other sites were promoted in representations on the submitted plan he would look at them.  

Omission Sites - question asked that an assessment would not have been done on these?  His client is supporting a site but the evidence wouldn’t be ready before the submission date.  The Inspector replied that it was up to supporters of omission sites  to present their argument in accordance with the timetable.  He needed to be fair to all and stick to the deadlines.  

Graham Cox had no idea the Inspector was looking at Omission Sites so had not made any response to these.  The Inspector indicated that reps had been made to say they wanted their omission sites included.  He had to give them the opportunity to be heard if they asked for that.  Graham Cox asked if others could  comment on them now.  The Inspector replied that further statements on omission sites could only be made where someone had made  reps on them in their comments on the submission plan.  Otherwise it was for  the Council to defend its plan.  If in due course the Inspector concluded that an omission site  should be included then he would recommend a main modification on which there would be public consultation.  

Graham Cox referred to planning applications for Aldi and the Retail Park at Whitstable.  How should the community respond to issues like this and how does it relate to the Local Plan?  The Inspector replied that  his role was to examine the LP.  There were often planning applications  in the background and appeals that are running alongside the examination.  Sometimes these are referred to and evidence from them  introduced into the examination.  He would only deal with what was put in front of him.

Tim Carlyle asked if  main modifications relating to omission sites could be put forward before the examination starts so can make comment on them.  The Inspector said that these were not part of the Canterbury Plan, but that there would be a consultation phase on any main modification before he submitted his report.

Nick Eden-Green asked if the Inspector could  consider traffic at peak times and congestion throughout the examination and Omission Sites as it affects all matters.  The Inspector replied that he would be looking at the area as a whole.  He would look at sites and traffic implications.

Ann Blatherwick asked about  site visits.  Could they put forward the best views for them be seen from, vantage points?  The Inspector replied yes

Mr Little indicated that the Whitstable Society did not represent Whitstable.

Rev Wilson asked shouldn’t a call go out to all developers for sites to be put forward.  The Inspector replied that this was a process that had already been done by the Council.

Celina Colquhoun said in reply to Mr Carlyle that a list of Omission Sites had been given to the Inspector.  The Inspector said that this list should be available to everyone.  Celina Colquhoun said that some SHLAA sites were some subject to representations.  The Inspector said that the list should only include sites subject to reps at submission stage.  

Howard Court said that it would be helpful to have a full list of omission sites.  

A question was asked about Omission Sites and Strategic sites and the need to know the difference and what currently used for?  The Inspector said that the information should be in the SHLAA.  

Brian Lloyd asked about Legal Compliance re sustainability appraisal, a letter was sent to Planning Inspector and a copy to the city council, did the inspector receive the letter?  The Inspector indicated that further statements on legal compliance could refer to this.  Brian Lloyd asked where in the programme the Habitat Regulations were being covered and issues relating to sustainability SA/HRA.  The Inspector said that consideration of alternative sites in relation to Legal Compliance and Duty to Cooperate will be dealt with in Matter 1.  Brian Lloyd felt that the timetable for Legal Compliance/Spatial Strategy on one day was ambitious.  
The Inspector said that the timetable would be re looked at.  

Vic Hester said that Kent highways had been invited.  Could they also be invited to the Strategic Housing sessions as well as its important they justify their position on housing matters we need to know what the counties position is on Matters 2 &7.  The Inspector said it was better to come to one session to clarify their position instead of every session.  However, he would look at potential sessions for Highways to attend.  Vic Hester indicated that it should be the Infrastructure session. 

	Draft list of Matters, Issues & Questions 

8. These had been circulated in a draft form.  

The Inspector said that legal opinion could be included as an appendix to a further written statement.  

In relation to the Spatial Strategy – Matter 1 there was a query as to why overall capacity and constraints were not included.  The Inspector said he would consider capacity.  

On Matter 3 – Affordable Housing – Mr Little had put forward a site for affordable housing.  The Inspector said that further written statements could be made if relevant to reps on the submission plan.  

Dr Le-Las said that on Legal Compliance she has never had confirmation if her document had been received – was it in the public domain?  Inspector said he had all the documents the Council had put in the library: she could add this to any further representation as an appendix.

Graham Cox said there was no mention of Ashford BC, very little contact between Canterbury and Ashford can Ashford matters be raised in this section?  The Inspector replied that if already referred to in a rep on the submission plan.  

Strategy & Sustainability – Rev Wilson referred to the capacity of the district to take more housing.  

A point was made on Open Space and Biodiversity – regarding housing on Public open space.  

Nick Eden-Green said there was no place to explore Canterbury City as an economic driver – potential congestion due to housing.  The Inspector agreed to look at this.  

Reference was made to an English Heritage report on lack of protection for Cathedral Cities.  

Dr Le-Las said that air pollution should be explored?  The Inspector replied that this was covered under matter 16 q) c

There was concern that Health and Social Wellbeing should be given consideration.  The Inspector referred to Matter 16.  

Jan Pahl thought that Matter 13 deliverability is under question, due to resources, effectiveness issues.  The Inspector said he would look into the wording

Mr Meaden asked where traffic congestion would be addressed as this covered all areas.  The Inspector said that discussion would take place in the transport section and elsewhere as appropriate.

Rev Wilson asked if traffic congestion could be dealt with in the Strategic Issues.  The Inspector anticipated discussion on traffic throughout the hearings.

Jeremy Baker asked about the  Wincheap Traffic Management Scheme.   Separate matter as two projects.  The traffic model hasn’t been made available so he could not interrogate the information to prepare statements.  Richard Moore explained that the model is owned by KCC & AMEY and is not a document that can be made available for consultants and of no benefit for members of the public.  Jeremy Baker – need to make the information available so public can comment, he has been trying to get the information for over a year, how can the inspector make an informed judgement.  Celina Colquhoun – a traffic consultant would be able to use it.

Mr Mearden considered that the Inspector would not have the data to make a judgement.

Graham Cox said that an Infrastructure & Transport section was needed.  Celina Colquhoun said that the Inspector could see the model if he required.  Jeremy Baker said that the model was compiled in 2010 and there were changes since then but he couldn’t get the information.

Valerie Scott asked about Matter 7 Strategic Sites.  They put their site forward for mixed use - when could they discuss the employment element of the omission site?  The Inspector indicated that mixed use omission sites would be dealt with under Matter 7 Strategic Site Allocations if there were of that size.

Mr Little referred to the environment - site with no biodiversity study where does it leave them if something is found?  

Nick Eden-Green asked how under Matter 7 the potential move of the hospital was going to be dealt with as this is out of the council’s hands.  The Inspector said that this could be referred to in further statements if required.

Draft Hearings Programme

9. The Inspector indicated that if anyone had been left out, put in the wrong session or did not wish to attend they should contact the PO.  The programme would be on the website and may be subject to change, including as a result of points made at the PHM.  Participants were asked to monitor that.  

The Inspector particularly wanted parties to give him more information on Matters 2 and 5 – this had been referred to in the letter of the previous week. He referred again to the option of running Matter 2 twice with half the participants at each.  

Vic Hester said he was not invited to participate on Strategic Sites and had spoken to the Programme Officer.  

Mr Little asked how to get invited to the hearings?  The Inspector said queries should be directed to the Programme Officer in the first instance.  

John Walker said that annual housing was 780 per annum, now 597 was the appropriate figure.  Could the Council provide a position statement?  The Inspector said that objectively assessed housing needs would be dealt with in Matter 2.  
Celina Colquhoun said Mr Walker’s comments are incorrect

Peter Welch asked how the sessions would work.  The Inspector said that they would be led by him, there would be no presentation of cases and that they would take the form of a structured discussion around his questions.  Participants would be brought in to speak by the Inspector at the appropriate time.  

Closing

10. The Inspector indicated that following the Pre hearing Meeting the Guidance Note and the final list of Matters, Issues & Questions would be updated and issued.  A note of this meeting would be made available on the website or in paper form if requested.  

The Inspector thanked everyone for attending.  

  
	The meeting closed at 13:45




